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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
June 17, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Greg Anderson (arr. 2:24)
Excused: Council Member Matt Schellenberg
Also: Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Merriane Lahmeur – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:18 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present.

Clean-up items

Motion: recommend renumbering of duplicate Ordinance Code section numbers – approved.
The committee discussed the proper location to memorialize the 5-year IT Systems Development Program Budget, whether in the capital maintenance section (where it doesn’t fit the definition for “capital maintenance”) or in the CIP section. The group determined to add it to the list of recurring capital maintenance needs, with a minimum and a desired targeted amount.

Short term and variable term debt

Chairwoman Boyer asked that the debt affordability policy be circulated to all committee members to ensure that all relevant issues that may be in the policy but not also in the Ordinance Code are considered by the committee. The committee discussed appropriate percentages for short term versus long term debt in the debt management policy. City Treasurer Joey Greive defined short term borrowing as up to 3 years, 3 to 10 years as medium term, and over 10 yeas as long term. Currently approximately 8% of City debt is short term. Mr. Greive will make recommendations at next week’s meeting on appropriate percentages for each debt term.
Council role in debt refinancing, bond terms, amortization schedules, etc.

Chairwoman Boyer advocated for an increased Council role of some sort in determinations of how amortization schedules and bond refinancings are planned so that the Council understands future debt service needs and how payoff patterns may affect the annual budget (how savings from refundings are spread out over years, smoothing of peaks in future debt service, etc.). Marc Stickney of the City Treasury said that the vast majority of City debt is issued with level amortization, except in specialized circumstances where an alternative amortization schedule would be more beneficial for some reason. Mr. Greive and Mr. Stickney said that the final form and pricing of the bonds is frequently determined just before issuance after discussions and negotiations with the underwriters and potential purchasers, so Council approval of the final structure might be problematic from a timing perspective. Mr. Greive suggested a system where Treasury reports any deviation from level amortization of the life of the asset being acquired to the Finance Committee. Ms. Boyer suggested that the Council could authorize Treasury to exercise discretion within a bracketed range of prices and interest rates. Council Member Crescimbeni advocated adopting formal policies within the Ordinance Code setting minimums and maximums for various criteria and setting terms and conditions for Treasury’s authorization to act independently. Mr. Greive said that planning for reauthorization of the debt management policy is underway, with the policy due to be re-adopted by Council in January 2016. Ms. Boyer will work with Peggy Sidman, Treasury and the Council Auditor to develop talking points for consideration at next week’s meeting. She will suggest separating the debt management policy and the debt affordability study into two separate Code sections.
Cash deficit limitations and internal controls
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman suggested that a requirement that cash deficit report be made to the Council when certain approved thresholds are exceeded, and/or that a regular quarterly report on cash flow be required. Chairwoman Boyer suggested not authorizing pay-as-you-go spending or use of interest earnings for capital projects until the revenues are actually received. Mr. Greive suggested making those revenues self-appropriating as they are received. Ms. Boyer suggested that bond issues have two project lists, one for projects to be completed with the immediate proceeds of the bond and another to be completed from pay-go proceeds or interest earnings, when realized. Mr. Greive cautioned that there may be a “feeding frenzy” competition among council members to get projects included in the first year bond proceed list versus waiting for a potentially less certain pay-go list.
With regard to the Banking Fund practice of spending first and then replenishing with borrowing (once $50 million or more of expenditures has accumulated), Mr. Greive suggested that the Council could adopt a policy requiring an annual accounting of all project expenditures and requiring a debt issue to cover any accrued deficit by fiscal year-end. That is why the City tends to issue most of its bonds late in the calendar year, to cover the fiscal year-end cash deficit on capital projects. Mr. Stickney reported that approximately 25% of the City’s borrowing is for reimbursement purposes and 75% is for current year uses. The group discussed policies on cash sweeping, which is separate from shifting budget authorization. Mr. Greive said that those sweeping practices are mostly related to IRS regulations and the practical utilization of funds to keep borrowing to a minimum. Ms. Boyer lamented that so many projects are authorized by Council and yet languish, sometimes for years, without any progress being made toward construction. In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Greive explained the IRS regulations regarding timing of use of bond funds which requires funds to be spent within one year before or one year after the debt issuance. Mr. Crescimbeni suggested that Treasury be required to seek Council authorization to move cash from one project to another. 
Chairwoman Boyer noted a conflict in testimony she has heard from operating departments and Treasury about why some projects don’t move forward in a timely manner. She has heard from departments that they’ve been told a project can’t move because there is no cash; she has also heard from Treasury that they provide cash to any project that’s ready to go and that they’ve not told any department that they can’t proceed because of a lack of cash. Some other dynamic must be at play that is keeping authorized projects from being undertaken for some reason, which she does not yet understand. She is puzzled by frequent reports that projects can’t be undertaken because of lack of money when this CIP Committee found many pots of funding just waiting to be used. 
Two codification items: 1) when Treasury moves cash among accounts it must get Council approval of the transfers; and 2) add a requirement about year-end replenishment of cash deficits with the understanding the Council needs a solid debt report at budget time to be able to define borrowing for the next year.

Ms. Boyer will work with the General Counsel’s Office on a better definition of “annual revenue” which apparently still can have problematic interpretations. A clarification may also be needed of “fund balance” and “operating reserve” which represent different types of reserve funds with different restrictions on use. Kirk Sherman noted that there also exists an “emergency reserve” fund (5% to 7% of annual revenues) that could be bolstered if there are excess funds in the unassigned fund balance. Chairwoman Boyer suggested establishing parameters for each of the reserve funds with policies for using any excess funds above the maximum target to use for vehicle replacement, pension unfunded liability pay-down or other uses. Suggestions were made to consider super-majority votes for use of reserve funds when those funds are on the lower end of their ranges versus when the funds are near or over their maximums. Mr. Greive said that the bond rating agencies have applauded the City for getting its total reserve funds up to 14% of revenues (7% in the operating and emergency reserve funds), and would question the City’s rationale if it was reduced to 10% or below. Ms. Boyer will attempt to draft a use of reserves policy for consideration at the next meeting.
Banking Fund termination
Council Member Crescimbeni explained that the last of the three franchise waste haulers not to have adopted the automated collection system is now interested in doing so, but would like City financial assistance as the other haulers got to purchase the new rolling bins. The only funding source would be the Banking Fund, but use of that fund for that purpose would help the City ultimately save money on its waste disposal costs.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:59 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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